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Item 1: Welcome and Introductions

Ms Selkirk welcomed everyone to the meeting.

Item 1b: Minutes of the last meeting 

The minutes from 7 July 2010 were approved.

Item 2: Action Points

2.1
Ms Evans reported that  NMCNs were very keen to pursue the proposals for improved integration with regional planning structures, and Ms Colquhoun agreed to keep pursuing this with SG colleagues.  Dr Ingram suggested that the NoS Logic Model might help these discussions and structure an event for MCNs and Regional Planners . 

Action Point: Ms Colquhoun to liaise with Ms Catriona Johnson and SG colleagues regarding integrating MCN + regional planning.

3.1
Dr Simpson confirmed that paediatric surgery and perioperative care have now been included in the paediatric postgraduate curriculum. Discussion was held around the exposure of Paediatric Trainees getting surgical training. 

4.1
Ms Evans informed the group that work was undergoing to confirm speakers for the transition event and that it had been agreed that a full day was required. The group discussed the need at the event to raise awareness of what work was already being taken forward on transition, identify any gaps and ensure service planning takes appropriate cognisance of these needs. 
Action Point: Ms Evans/Dr Mike Winter and SG to progress planning for 1 day transition event.. 
Item 3.1: Performance Indicators
Dr Jim Chalmers spoke to his paper on Care Quality Indicators for Specialist Children Services and talked through the main points. 

Ms Evans pointed out that links were still not being made between the regional performance indicators and the clinical MCN indicators. Dr Chalmers explained that this was due to tension between SG requirements for overall performance indicators and MCN needs for indicators with a local flavour. It was noted that links with CATSCAN will need to be clear as they have not been included in the ISD work to date. 

Dr Simpson suggested that Avoidable Transfer would be a good indicator and links to the DGH and critical care work, but there would need to be work on how to report on this. Further possible indicators were also discussed by the group, including avoidable clinics in tertiary centres. Dr Beattie raised the point that data on generic indicators was needed and Dr Chalmers confirmed that this information will be able to be gathered centrally.  Ms Evans confirmed that the five core indicators will be gathered by the MCN database. 

The group then discussed the possibility of producing a report based on the 8 generic indicators. Ms Evans confirmed that this could be done, and Ms Selkirk proposed that a first report be prepared for January 2011. The group recognised that such a report would not give the complete picture of clinical performance across Scotland but would be an important part of the jigsaw.

Dr Bissett made the point that MCNs should be encouraged to look at long-term strategies for gathering data rather than simply measuring what they can. Interim solutions such as Excel spreadsheets should also be considered.

Action Point: Ms Evans and ISD to produce a Progress Report from MCNs based on 8 generic indicators for January 2011.
The group also noted that those compiling the report should look at QIS’ Governance Standards. The group discussed what the role of QIS would be in the indicators work. 

Action Point: Mrs Evans to contact Ms Fiona Dagge-Bell regarding QIS’ role in performance indicators.       

Item 3.2: Clinicians’ Update

 Dr Bisset informed the group that steady progress had been made in the North with the establishment of some new services in areas such as epilepsy in Highlands.   The principal difference is that there are now fully staffed multi-disciplinary teams rather than one or two individuals. Rheumatology: improved integration across all three centres with nurses and tertiary consultants. Gastro: Hepatitis C treatments now being developed for paediatrics. Several events have been held around logic modelling, which have proved useful.  The role of the specialist nurse has been invaluable, providing better patient interface and consistency. Significant investment has gone into psychology, particularly in gastro and cancer services. Pharmacy investment has also been a welcome addition. 

Dr Bisset raised concern over human resource issues such as vacancy control, retirals, immigration and visas. He also recognised the need for improved engagement with patients and families.

Ms Selkirk thanked Dr Bisset for his update. 

Recruitment was discussed by the group, Dr Edward Doyle inquired about the Consultant Paediatrician post in Highland. Dr Bisset explained that they had not filled the post yet but were getting a locum consultant from Tayside to assist in the work. Dr Bisset further explained that finding a solution to recruitment issues would take time and that they were putting in place short term solutions in the meantime.         Dr Ingram explained that they were trying to build a service that would be a good place for clinicians to work and that they were putting in place the infrastructure. 

The group discussed the danger of setting standards too prescriptively as this might put off potential candidates, though it was acknowledged that; provided appropriate support is given by the network, staff would probably be willing to take on this type of role. It was felt that there was still a gap between the MMC work and those on the ground, to ensure clinicians expressing an interest in a specialty are receiving adequate training. Dr Catherine Calderwood pointed out that a service cannot be run with only one type of clinician, and that the service must dictate the training and not vice versa. Dr Doyle suggested that it might be worth moving some funding for positions from medical posts to non-medical posts, for financial reasons and because these posts are usually easier to fill.  It was recognised that regions may also need to develop strategic partnerships in order to fill posts (e.g. joint appointment model in Tayside). Dr Simpson proposed that in order to meet short-term needs there should be some latitude in making proleptic appointments.


Ms Selkirk proposed that a small group be convened to discuss options to ensure all posts were filled. 

Action Point: Ms Colquhoun to organise a meeting to discuss how to fill vacant posts and write strategy (regions, clinical leads, nursing, AHPs and others) in January 2011.

Ms Selkirk thanked Dr Bisset for his update and asked Dr Doyle to provide an update for SEAT. Dr Doyle focused on one service, gastroenterology, and reported that all posts had been filled and were starting to realise their potential and that there had been new networks developed that were meeting regularly. Dr Doyle reported that neonatal clinics had been established, there had been 175 new outpatients and 105 new appointments; dieticians were also present at all clinics and new medical appointments were covering 50 lists per year. Nurse specialists are now managing endoscopies (with reduced waiting times), all management and family interface – this gives continuity of services (which would previously have been delivered by an itinerant trainee). 

Weekly multi-disciplinary team meetings are now held, with surgical input.  The posts are also supporting a number of other specialties.  These appointments have increased the capacity for training and education as well as valuable academic work. Dr Doyle further added that the team was delighted with the investment and progress. 

Ms Selkirk thanked Dr Doyle for his update. 

Ms Selkirk then asked Dr Andrew Eccleston to provide an update. Dr Eccleston reported that the networks are maturing and there is improved collaboration with the tertiary centre. Overall the quality of care has improved, and there is now better involvement with patients and families. Dr Eccleston  raised concerns with the group regarding financial status and workforce issues. Dr Eccleston explained that their was great concern that the financial situation will dilute the impact of the NDP work if cuts are being made elsewhere.  He reiterated the severe lack of middle grade doctors (at present 1.6 FTE to provide all cover) and said that consultants in Dumfries and Galloway were doing middle grade rotas as well as their specialist work in order to sustain acute services. Dr Eccleston also informed the group that he believed that there was a need for paediatricians who are flexible enough to do what is needed in the service.  

Ms Sally Egan noted that Community Child Health paediatricians are currently reorganising their own workforce to work more closely with nursing teams. 
Ms Selkirk put to the group that there needed to be a stable core service, that patient safety was most important as well as the need to look after staff to ensure they could deliver the best service to patients. Ms Selkirk thanked Dr Eccleston for his update and noted that there was a lot of good work going on and hoped that it would be highlighted in the next newsletter. 

Item 4: Year 3 Overview

 Ms Selkirk asked Ms Evans to provide an update on behalf of NSD. Ms Evans reported that they still needed to fill several posts  and that they were trying different strategies to fill them and would be reviewing in January. 

Ms Selkirk asked Ms Pauline Beirne to report on behalf of NES. Ms Beirne reported that the Masters modules are currently over subscribed, and this slippage was less than stated. Ms Beirne also reported that they have a partly funded Allied Health Professional in post until March next year and they would not recruit a replacement but would use under spend for the Advanced Practice pathway. Ms Beirne further reported that there had been significant interest in Advanced Practice courses. Dr Beattie cited this as an area for future investment, given the growing importance of Advanced Practitioners in an alternative service model.  Ms Selkirk informed the group that funding would need to be considered at the January meeting and invited Ms Beirne to submit a proposal, but stressed that this was not an opportunity to bid for new work. 

Action Point: Ms Pauline Beirne to submit NES proposal for 2011/12 funding of non-recurrent projects requiring additional support prior to the January meeting.

Ms Selkirk asked Ms Hazel Archer to report to the group. She informed the group that Paediatric Telehealth’s ,move to NHS24 had been a success. In terms of expenditure, the majority of spend will come in the second half of the year and the roll-out is on track. Ms Archer explained that there had been some resignations but the recruitment process was under way to find replacements.  Plans are in place to develop a video-mediated service next year for the six RGHs , including critical decision making.
The group agreed that the Telehealth service had proved valuable to their work.

Ms Selkirk asked Dr Annie Ingram to report to the group on Year 3 Funding for Northern Region. Dr Ingram confirmed that a number of clinical lead posts had been appointed, and that there had been some discussion around nursing in the North and how things could be done differently. Dr Ingram mentioned issues of recruitment and the difficulty of filling a position due to immigration rules. 

Ms Selkirk reemphasised the importance of January’s meeting to establish which posts needed to be filled and how this was to be achieved. Ms Selkirk thanked         Dr Ingram for her report and asked Ms Jan McClean to report to the group on behalf of SEAT. 

Ms McClean reported that all SEAT Boards now have authorisation to recruit all posts for year 3 and that most posts should be filled by November/December.  Ms McClean confirmed that the locum consultant in Fife was now substantive. Slippage proposals were being sought, including training requirements. Ms McClean also informed the group that they had collated parent feedback and would use the PFPI group to inform future reports.  
Ms Selkirk thanked Ms McClean for her report and asked Mr David Daniels to report to the group on behalf of the West of Scotland. Mr Daniels reported that they had recruited all year 2 posts and had covered posts by joint appointments, also that they had recruited 4 new consultant posts and ward nursing staff for cancer. Mr Daniels  reported that due to late provision of funding very little money had been spent in the first 6 months and explained that in the West Scotland Finance Directors had been scrutinising NDP posts. Ms Selkirk reminded all present that the money needed to be spent by the regions. Mr Daniels assured the group that this had been conveyed to Finance Directors.

Mr Daniels explained that slippage was intended for critical care equipment and diabetes pumps. Mr John Froggatt emphasised that money being used for non-NDP purposes will be recovered, and that it was not for Boards to renegotiate NDP posts.

Ms Selkirk thanked those who reported and noted that there was a great deal of positive progress.

Item 5: Finance

Mr Froggatt informed the group that as a result of pressures within the Health Directorate he has had to give up the £2 million retained in anticipation of Year 3 slippage, on the assumption that this was unlikely to be spent. Mr Froggatt further informed the group that he would expect the full allocation to be released next year, , but warned that this was not guaranteed. 

Ms Selkirk thanked Mr Froggatt who explained to the group that any slippage money within the funding already released should be spent on NDP purposes and encouraged the group to have a plan which demonstrates slippage is being used to deliver the outcomes we are expecting. 
Discussion was then held around the purchasing of critical care equipment.             Dr Ingram suggested that equipment could be bought from common procurement. Mr Daniels informed the group that they had identified one company to purchase critical care equipment for West. Ms Selkirk asked those who wished to discuss common procurement to discuss with Mr Daniels. Ms Evans stated that there may be an opportunity to standardise the critical care equipment being used, as this would benefit transport arrangements.

Action point:  Regions to consider efficiency savings of joint purchasing of critical care equipment.

Item 6: Cancer update

Dr Ingram spoke to her update paper and reported that there had been a meeting of the Implementation Group and there would be a second meeting on 15 November 2010. Key appointments were still to be made, including the Chair.  Dr Ingram also informed the group that a job description for Clinical Director was currently being drawn up. She drew attention to the revised deadline for establishment of the MSN, now set for April 2011. Ms Evans confirmed that, in order to keep all cancer work in one place, responsibility transferred from NSD to Dr Ingram on 1 October 2010.

Dr Ingram confirmed that the late effects, palliative care and specialist nurse posts have all been filled.  Dr Ingram has been invited to be an observer of the Scottish Cancer Taskforce and this will transfer to the MSN clinical lead once they are appointed. Dr Ingram also explained that she was now the lead for the Scottish Children’s and Young People’s Palliative Care Executive SCYPCEX group which was looking at not only Cancer but all Palliative Care.

Discussions have taken place with the CSO and others regarding audit and trials, and a further meeting is planned for November.

The de-designation of CATSCAN will go to CATSCAN week commencing 8 November, with a view to taking effect from April 2011, although the sub-groups are likely to continue. Dr Ingram also informed the group that the CATSCAN group was currently in the process of recruiting a new Lead Clinician and there would  be a need for a Clinical Lead on the MSN for governance purposes. Dr Ingram also mentioned  the need to improve the links with adult services

Dr Ingram confirmed that the NoSPG email address for cancer is an interim measure and will change when possible.

The group emphasised the value of receiving regular cancer reports.

Ms Selkirk thanked Dr Ingram for her update and noted that there had been significant progress made.

Item 7: DGH competencies

Ms Selkirk asked Dr Beattie and Dr Simpson to update on the DGH competencies work. Dr Simpson explained that the report was almost at the final draft stage and talked through the recommendations in the executive summary (circulated).

The group discussed the level of intensive care to be given by DGHs and the need for a service profile for Level 3 hospitals, to avoid unnecessary transporting of patients. There was discussion around supply and demand of staff and the fact that the needs of the service should be driving the supply of trainees.  The point was made that service models must link with adult services.  Group members also expressed a wish for streamlined Disclosure processes across Boards.

The group also discussed the need to take account of remote and rural child issues e.g. patient transfer.   

Action point :  Dr Beattie, Dr Simpson and Mr Froggatt to discuss final draft of DGH competencies paper before submitting to NDPIG
Item 8: Patient Safety

Ms Julie Adams presented on progress made in the Scottish Patient Safety Paediatric Programme, handouts provided. 

Ms Selkirk thanked Ms Adams and noted that the project had come a long way. Dr Beattie echoed the sentiment that this was tremendous work and that it would not have happened without NDP money. 

The group asked whether a UK-wide early warning score for paediatrics would be developed. Ms Adams explained that this could be difficult and time-consuming to establish, and suggested that it would be better to learn from one system and then investigate the possibility of extending/linking it to other areas.

Ms Selkirk thanked Ms Adams and invited her to come back to the group in the future.  

Action Point: Ms Adams to provide 6 monthly updates on patient safety programme to NDPIG.
Item 9: Financial Assistance Grants

Ms Mary Mack provided a brief summary on the Financial Assistance Grants. Given financial pressures it is likely that councils will meet only those cases classed as critical. Ms Mack explained that previously adaptations would have been offered instead of re-housing, and that in Dumfries and Galloway they had several families who refused to move. Under the new guidance Ms Mack explained home adaptation was unlikely to happen and pointed out that there had not been a test case yet to challenge this. Ms Mack further explained that where someone qualifies they would receive an 80% grant (not means-tested) and up to 100% where eligible, though Ms Mack did raise concerns that Local Authorities may alter the eligibility criteria as money becomes tighter. Under the guidance LAs and NHS Boards are expected to reach agreement on who provides specialist seating and it is anticipated that this may cause difficulty. Ms Selkirk noted that having clear guidance would be important as it could be an area of tension.   

Action Points: Link to guidance to be placed in minutes

http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Publications/2009/03/25154356/0
Item 10: Remote and Rural Issues

Dr Ingram reported to the group on Remote and Rural Issues. Dr Ingram referred to the report in 2008 which featured 63 commitments. This included the establishment of obligate networks for child health, and an implementation plan is now being developed. Dr Ingram reported to the group that there were 6 RGHs looking at the right level of care for children and the appropriate decision-making support, including the use of technology. Dr Ingram referred the group to the full report, which is available on the NoSPG website.

Ms Selkirk thanked Dr Ingram for the report and noted that this would be good to include in the next newsletter. 

Action Point: Ms Colquhoun to include article on Remote and Rural progress in next NDP Newsletter.

Item 11: Workforce

Ms Kerry Chalmers joined the group and presented an update on Paediatric Workforce issues to the group. She explained that the Reshaping Medical Workforce project is a five year plan which has been in place for 18 months.  RCPCH and NES have both submitted evidence and the recommendation going to the Cabinet Secretary  is for no reduction in paediatric numbers. .

The group discussed decoupling of training and this being the preferred solution to paediatric training. Dr Beattie explained that RCPCH is not keen on decoupling but in his own view this has some merits and there may be a compromise available.  

Action point: Dr Beattie to raise issues around decoupling of training with RCPCH.

The group further discussed funding for workforce. Dr Ingram pointed out that there was already an agreed process in place for returning money to the Boards.
Action Point: Ms Chalmers to forward Consultation for Specialty Training intake numbers and send further information on funding arrangements for specialty trainees to Dr Doyle.

There was discussion around finding solutions to workforce issues. Dr Calderwood informed the group that a paper by herself, Ms Chalmers and Mr Danny McDonald was being prepared for Dr Kevin Woods with a range of solutions including those from the Boards. 

The group also discussed the effect of immigration issues. Ms Chalmers advised the group that she has been checking with colleagues to see if there were any relaxations in relation to the immigration rules for medical paediatrics. Ms Chalmers would report back to the group on the outcome.  
Dr Deirdre McCormick believed that from a nursing perspective it was important to look at the overall service needs and how best to meet them. Dr Ingram warned that it was important not to lose the career framework of staff groups, who may not want to go into certain roles as they did not see a future career. 

Ms Selkirk asked Ms Chalmers when the group could expect a response from this submission, and Ms Chalmers believed that it would be within the next few weeks. 

A.O.B

Dr Beattie confirmed that, having reviewed pathology numbers, there is no immediate or foreseeable problem regarding staffing.

Ms Selkirk raised the frequency of the NDPIG meetings and asked if the group wished for them to continue meeting quarterly. The group agreed, and                          Ms Colquhoun agreed to seek dates beyond April 2011. 

Ms Selkirk thanked the group for attending. 

Action for Sick Children Scotland has asked that the group's attention be drawn to their Community Play Pilot Project which just finished in Forth Valley. In this project, registered Hospital Play Specialist, Amy Joss, was based part-time with the Community Outreach Paediatric Nursing Team at Stirling Royal Infirmary for 18 months and provided referral pathway information for 84 health professionals and organisations in Forth Valley and specialist centres (such as RHSC in Edinburgh and Glasgow). The project received 47 formal referrals and requests for play specialist input; developed resources; provided information for parents/carers and health professionals and delivered therapeutic play sessions. 

This very successful project has been evaluated by two researchers completing dissertations for an MSc in Health Psychology at the University of Stirling. The report is available at: www.ascscotland.org.uk 
Date of next meeting: January 13th 2011
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